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if he was going to resume the offensive (and if he had
not accurately appreciated the administrative situation),
obviously it was desirable to continue to hold Kut as his
advance base,, and he argued "prestige" would suffer if he
continued to retire.
Kut,  which  stood  at the  junction  of the  Tigris   and
the Hai, had a certain strategical importance because it
commanded   the   main   Turkish   line   of   advance   from
Baghdad against Basra; moreover, Kut contained a consider-
able amount of stores of all kinds, which could not be entirely
evacuated by the shipping which was available.    Further,
it could be argued that certain political advantages would be
gained by the occupation of Kut, advantages which might
- help   General   Nixon   to   control   the   Basra   Vilayet and
the oldfields area.    The decision was, to some extent, taken
out of General Nixon's hands by General Townshend, who
telegraphed on the 2nd December that his troops were too
exhausted to move, that there was no time to evacuate the
stores, and that therefore he must remain where he was.   In
reply, General Nixon, gave a free hand to his subordinate
commander, saying that his own intention, having regard to
the future, was to concentrate as far forward as possible. Two
days later, General Mxon approved a proposal from General
Townshend to make Kut into an entrenched  camp,  and
said  he   hoped  to   effect  its   relief  in  two   months,   for
which   purpose   he   was   going   to   concentrate   his   rein-
forcements at Amara.    General Townshend, who had ex-
pected to be relieved after, at most, a month, was considerably
taken aback by this intelligence, and on the 6th December
he telegraphed to General Nixon saying that to wait two
months for relief was to risk being invested by a very large
force—he estimated it at six divisions—and that therefore he
proposed to withdraw from Kut to All Gharbi, 40 miles
above  Amara,  and  to  make  his  stand  there,   acting  as
covering force to the main  concentration.    He said that
at Kut his position was unsound because he was confined
in a narrow peninsula which could easily be surrounded
by the enemy, that his troops were rested and that he still
had time to withdraw and to save most of his ammunition
and his heavy guns, or alternatively, to destroy them.
Meanwhile, in India, the General Staff had been busying
themselves with the situation, but seemed unwilling to accept
the responsibility for a decision. They had calculated from
the latest intelligence reports that by the middle of January
the enemy would be strong enough both to contain General

